
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

 
WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2012, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting convened at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer Mike 
Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 

 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 

 
1. LOCO, Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 14, 2902 Patterson Road, Grand 

Junction, CO 81504, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off Premises) 
 
 Crystal Jensen, Manager of LOCO food Store No. 14, was present. 
 
 The application for renewal for LOCO, Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 14 was 

found to be in order and approved. 
 
2. Mimosa, Inc. dba Fairground Wine & Liquor, 2771 B ½ Road, Grand Junction, 

CO 81503, Retail Liquor Store 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for Mimosa, Inc. dba Fairground Wine & Liquor, 2771 B ½ Road 
was found to be in order and approved. 

 
3. Waltersheid Investment & Consulting, Inc. dba All Pro Liquor, 2913 F Road, 

#104, Grand Junction, CO 81504, Retail Liquor Store 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for Waltersheid Investment & Consulting, Inc. dba All Pro Liquor, 
2913 F Road, #104 was found to be in order and approved. 

 
III. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. City of Grand Junction dba Two Rivers Convention Center, 159 Main Street, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501 and Avalon Theater, 645 Main Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501 

 
Acting City Manager:  Rich Englehart, 1205 Hastings Street, Delta, CO 81416  

   replaces Laurie Kadrich 
 



Hearing Officer Grattan asked City Attorney Shaver if Mr. Englehart has been 
appointed permanently as City Manager.  City Attorney Shaver said he has not 
been appointed as City Manager at this time.  He is under an interim contract at 
this time; his normal position is Deputy City Manager. 
 
City Attorney Shaver abstained from a recommendation because of 
appearance. 
 
The application was found to be in order and approved.   

 
IV. REVIEW AND AUTHORIZE STIPULATION, AGREEMENT AND ORDER 
 

1.  Malabo, LLC dba Grand Central Liquors, 200 W. Grand Avenue, Suite 11, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501, Retail Liquor Store  

 
 Pursuant to Colorado Revised Statutes §12-47-407, it is unlawful for any person 

to consume malt, vinous, and spirituous liquors at the place, and Regulation 47-
900, it is unlawful for any employee or agent of such licensee to permit on the 
licensed premises loitering or a visibly intoxicated person  

 
  Nathan and Michelle Barnum, owners of Malabo, LLC, were present. 
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan disclosed that he represents the Barnums sometimes.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Hearing Officer Grattan if he represents the 
Barnums specific to Grand Central Liquors and more specifically to this matter.  
Hearing Officer Grattan said he has represented them in general business and 
formation matters.  City Attorney Shaver said there is no conflict. 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan signed the presented Stipulation, Agreement, and  

Order and asked the Clerk to submit it in accordance with the Certificate  
of Mailing. 

 
 2. Planet Wines, LLC dba Planet Wines, 420 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO  
  81501, Retail Liquor Store 
 

 Pursuant to Colorado Revised Statutes §12-47-901(1)(a.5)(I), it is  
unlawful for any person, including a licensee, manager, or agent of any  
licensed establishment to sell, serve, exchange, or permit the sale and  
procurement of any alcohol beverage to or for any person under the age of  
twenty-one years 

 
  Michael Chariton, owner of Planet Wines, LLC, was present. 
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan signed the presented Stipulation, Agreement, and  
Order and asked the Clerk to submit it in accordance with the Certificate  
of Mailing. 

 



V. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN TRADE NAME 
 

1. DSDJ Entertainment, Inc. dba Weavers’ Tavern, 103 N. 1st Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
  Change Trade Name from Weavers’ Tavern to The Red Room 
 
  David Weaver, owner of DSDJ Entertainment, Inc., was present. 
 

Ms. Kemp advised that all of the reports were in order, however there was still 
an issue with food requirements for the establishment. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said that he has no questions or issues about the change 
in trade name.  However, meeting the food requirement is a reoccurring 
question and whether or not what they are serving constitutes a meal.  The 
Statute does not give the Authority a lot of guidance.   
 
Mr. Weaver said that they have been working on a new menu to reopen the 
kitchen.  He provided the Authority with a copy of the existing menu.  Hearing 
Officer Grattan entered that into the record as Exhibit A.  Mr. Weaver said that 
he is still considering changing his license type to a tavern liquor license 
because he is unsure how to meet and maintain the 25% food sales 
requirement for a Hotel and Restaurant liquor license. 
 
Joe Patrick, Police Department Liquor Investigations, advised that Mr. Weaver 
provided him with his sales numbers to determine the percentage of food sales 
for December.  Mr. Patrick provided that to the Hearing Authority.  Hearing 
Officer Grattan entered the document into the record as Exhibit B.  Mr. Patrick 
said that with 1.3% food sales, it indicates that the establishment is being run as 
a tavern.  City Attorney asked Mr. Patrick if he spoke with Mr. Weaver about 
how to meet the 25%, that it has to be a continuing kind of operation.  Mr. 
Patrick said that he has not had that conversation with Mr. Weaver, but he has 
had it with Mr. Weaver’s manager Liz. 
 
Mr. Weaver said that he is curious as to what time frame he would have to 
come into compliance with the food requirement. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan decided to break this matter into two parts.   
 
The application for change in trade name for DSDJ Entertainment, Inc. dba 
Weavers’ Tavern was found to be in order and approved. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan advised that the matter of the food issue is that a 
violation of the Statute occurs the first minute that the violation occurs and there 
is no time frame.  However, he feels that working towards a solution is the way 
to go. 
 
Mr. Weaver handed a menu to the Hearing Authority that they are working on 
implementing when they reopen the kitchen.  Hearing Officer Grattan entered 
the menu into the record as Exhibit C. 



 
City Attorney Shaver asked about the kitchen being closed.  Mr. Weaver said 
that they had shut down the kitchen for lunches some time ago, but left the 
business operating.  They are looking to reopen the kitchen for lunches by the 
middle of February.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the restaurant is known as 
The Red Room.  Mr. Weaver said the business is The Red Room.  Mr. Weaver 
said he is not sure how long it would take to switch the liquor license to a 
Tavern license.  City Attorney Shaver said that as long as Mr. Weaver can get 
the restaurant going and increase his food sales to meet the 25%, there would 
be no change required.  City Attorney Shaver said that the City would not 
prosecute a business that is actively trying to comply with the regulations. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan removed Exhibit B from the record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked that this matter be put on the March 7, 2012 
Liquor and Beer Meeting agenda for review to see if there is a firm plan in 
place.   

 
VI. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 There was none. 
 
VII. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 The meeting was adjourned at 2:30 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – February 1, 2012



 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 


